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May 16, 2011

The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am pleased to transmit the enclosed 2011 King County Real Property Asset Management Plan (the Plan).  The Plan is a comprehensive approach to the King County Space Plan.  The Plan is guided by the King County Strategic Plan 2010-2014 and provides numerous policies, programs, and initiatives that affect, or will affect King County space use now and into the future.  The Plan provides for the wise use of King County buildings over the long-term and for near-term solutions to challenges facing King County policymakers due to our ever-shrinking resources.  This Plan, if approved, will achieve an estimated $2.1 million in annual rent savings to tenant agencies that are being moved. 

King County Code 20.12.100 requires updates to the King County Space Plan.  Ordinance 16984 adopting the King County 2011 budget contains a proviso (Section 112, Proviso 6) that withholds $250,000 from the Facilities Management Division Internal Service Fund until transmittal and adoption of the amended King County Space Plan.  Ordinance 17073 set the transmittal deadline for the proviso as May 16, 2011.  The accompanying proposed ordinance approves the Plan in accordance with the Code requirements. 

The Plan encompasses the information provided in prior King County Space Plans and addresses the broad array of real property asset management activities performed by the County.  Knowledgeable staff across King County departments and agencies contributed to the Plan.  It features new data tools and recommends policies advancing the direction of the County’s real property management. 
One example of creatively reconfiguring space to reduce cost is the King County Council’s two-phased space consolidation effort in late 2010. This initiative was part of a redesign and realignment of the Council’s business processes.  Phase 1, completed in December 2010, moved the Hearing Examiner, Tax Advisor, and Ombudsman into the King County Courthouse. Phase II (2011) may add the Board of Appeals.

King County government is in transition.  Continuing financial pressures are forcing difficult decisions, cutting funding to vital programs.  Preserving essential services requires rethinking of how we provide them, finding greater efficiency and effectiveness throughout King County operations.  King County’s real property portfolio is also transforming, especially in its office spaces.  Downsized departments and agencies and service delivery changes are creating sizeable vacant and underutilized work spaces in King County buildings.  As part of the recent space survey existing vacant cubicles in the County’s seven large office buildings were mapped.

Superimposed on these challenges is the evolution occurring in office space programming practices.  Fixed, territorial, designs are giving way to office spaces that maximize flexibility through easily reconfigured furnishings, collaborative spaces, and increased telecommuting and telework.  Departmental reorganizations and consolidations require a comprehensive approach, addressing space planning throughout the County’s various facilities and locations, while incorporating greater flexibility for future space needs.

Both near-term and long-term space planning strategies take equity and social justice (ESJ) into consideration.  By consolidating core business functions into facilities that are easily accessed by public transportation, while decentralizing services specific to outlying geographic areas, the Plan makes services easily accessible to all members of the community.  Appropriate way-finding, signage, and customer notification are part of the consolidation/relocation effort.

Taking all of the aforementioned factors into consideration, the Plan is a comprehensive document, consisting of three volumes:

· Volume I:   King County 2011 Real Property Asset Management Plan provides a policy framework for managing the County’s real property assets; a cost model for assessing the county’s space utilization and a series of strategies to guide future actions.  

· Volume II:   Short Term Space Planning and Moves Responding to the Economic Realities of King County addresses the preliminary relocations, consolidations, and reconfigurations that could occur to vacate the Yesler and Blackriver Buildings and consolidate within the remaining office building

· Volume III:  2011 Plan Appendices provides summaries of the King County Code, ordinances, motions and studies that define the King County’s real property management.  

Never in the history of King County has the need for careful planning and management of King County real property assets been more critical. This comprehensive plan provides the necessary foundation to move forward with creative initiatives that will reduce the County’s overall building footprint, reduce costs, and preserve County services.

The Plan is a living document.  The diverse and dynamic nature of public services provided by King County, coupled with reductions in State and Federal funding, require the Plan to be flexible and nimble, responsive to changing needs and resources.  The Department of Public Health, in particular, is in a state of flux regarding funding and future facility needs. The 2012 Budget will address these issues, and will include updated near-term space planning recommendations.

Should you have any questions, please contact Kathy Brown, Facilities Management Division Director at (206) 296-0630.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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